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state cases of national importance.’ ’’ Stan-
dard Fire Ins. Co. v. Knowles, ––– U.S.
––––, 133 S.Ct. 1345, 1350, 185 L.Ed.2d 439
(2013) (quoting Class Action Fairness Act
of 2005, Pub.L. No. 109–2, 119 Stat. 5).
This is true.  However, Defendants fail to
explain how the present consolidated class
action is a case of national importance.
To the contrary, the present consolidated
class action appears to be largely a local
California controversy involving routine
employment discrimination claims arising
solely under California law.  In sum,
CAFA’s legislative history supports the
conclusion that the local controversy ex-
ception applies to the present consolidated
class action, and that the Bridewell–
Sledge/Crowder consolidated class action
should be remanded to state court.

IV. CONCLUSION

We hold that in evaluating jurisdiction
under CAFA, the district court should
have viewed Bridewell–Sledge and Crow-
der as a single consolidated class action
that was united originally, and determined
that CAFA’s local controversy exception
applies to the entire Bridewell–
Sledge/Crowder consolidated class action.
We affirm the district court’s order re-
manding the Bridewell–Sledge action, and
we reverse the district court’s order in the
Crowder action and remand with directions
to the district court to treat the cases as a
single consolidated case and remand it in
its entirety to the Superior Court of the
County of Los Angeles for further pro-
ceedings.

AFFIRMED IN PART, REVERSED
IN PART, and REMANDED WITH IN-
STRUCTIONS.

The costs should be borne by the Defen-
dants.
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Background:  Environmental group
brought action under the Clean Water Act
(CWA), alleging that the Bureau of Recla-
mation violated the CWA by discharging
water containing pollutants from a human-
made channel into a river without a per-
mit. The United States District Court for
the District of Oregon, Clarke, United
States Magistrate Judge, 2012 WL
3526833, recommended granting Bureau’s
motion for summary judgment, which
Owen M. Panner, Senior District Judge,
2012 WL 3526828, adopted. Environmental
group appealed.

Holding:  The Court of Appeals, Richard
R. Clifton, Circuit Judge, held that waters
of channel were not meaningfully distinct
from waters of the river, and thus Bureau
was not required to obtain a permit.

Affirmed.
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Waters of human-made channel con-
necting a lake and river were not meaning-
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fully distinct from waters of the river into
which the water flowed, and thus Bureau
of Reclamation’s operation of pumps in
channel to ensure flow of water from the
lake to the river was not an addition of
pollutants to the river requiring a CWA
permit, where channel was essentially an
improved version of a previously existing
natural waterway between the lake and
river, channel was designed to restore a
longstanding hydrological connection that
had been interrupted by human interven-
tion in the past, and much of the water
that flowed through the channel originated
from the river itself, via the lake.  Federal
Water Pollution Control Act, § 301(a), 33
U.S.C.A. § 1311(a).
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Irrigation District;  The Central Arizona
Water Conservation District;  the [Ari-
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Appeal from the United States District
Court for the District of Oregon.  Owen
M. Panner, Senior District Judge, Presid-
ing.  D.C. No. 1:97–cv–03090–CL.

Before:  RICHARD R. CLIFTON,
MILAN D. SMITH, JR., and ANDREW
D. HURWITZ, Circuit Judges.

OPINION

CLIFTON, Circuit Judge:

This appeal presents the question of
whether the Bureau of Reclamation has
violated the Clean Water Act by discharg-
ing pollutants from the Klamath Straits
Drain into the Klamath River without a
permit.  The Klamath Straits Drain is part
of the Klamath Irrigation Project operated
by the Bureau in parts of Oregon and
California.  Based on the factual record,
we conclude that the waters transferred
via the Drain to the Klamath River are not
‘‘meaningfully distinct’’ from the waters of

the river itself, as that term was used in
Los Angeles County Flood Control Dist. v.
Natural Resources Defense Council, –––
U.S. ––––, 133 S.Ct. 710, 713, 184 L.Ed.2d
547 (2013), and South Florida Water
Mgmt. Dist. v. Miccosukee Tribe, 541 U.S.
95, 112, 124 S.Ct. 1537, 158 L.Ed.2d 264
(2004).  As a result, no permit is required.
We affirm the judgment of the district
court.

I. Background

The Klamath Irrigation Project (‘‘the
Project’’) was authorized by Congress in
1905.  Act of February 9, 1905, ch. 567, 33
Stat. 714 (codified at 43 U.S.C. § 601).  It
covers territory in Oregon and California,
providing irrigation services to about 210,-
000 acres of land through a complex sys-
tem of dams, pumping plants, canals, lat-
erals, tunnels, and drains.  The Project
service area also encompasses four wildlife
refuges:  the Lower Klamath Refuge, Tule
Lake Refuge, Clear Lake Refuge, and Up-
per Klamath Refuge.

The Project initially draws water from
the Klamath River and Upper Klamath
Lake. A series of conveyances provides the
water for use on the surrounding land and
connects it with the waters of the Lost
River Basin, which prior to the Project
was a separate water system.  From
there, the waters and additional runoff are
conveyed via a tunnel through the moun-
tain into Lower Klamath Lake. The Kla-
math Straits Drain moves water from
Lower Klamath Lake back to the Klamath
River.

Before the engineering of the Project,
Lower Klamath Lake and the Klamath
River were connected by the Klamath
Straits.  Generally, water would flow in
the spring from the Klamath River
through the Straits and into Lower Kla-
math Lake. The flood waters would even-
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tually recede and reduce the flood marshes
around Lower Klamath Lake back to their
original size.  The Straits thus served to
connect the River and Lake.

For a period of time early in the 20th
Century, that link was severed.  In 1909, a
railroad company built an embankment
across the Klamath Straits.  The embank-
ment included headgates that, if closed,
would block the natural flow through the
Straits.  Starting in 1915, settlers in the
area pushed for closure of the headgates in
order to drain their lands.  Their lobbying
effort succeeded, and in 1917 the head-
gates were closed, severing the historic
connection between Lower Klamath Lake
and the Klamath River.

In the 1940’s, however, the Bureau re-
stored the link.  As noted earlier, the Pro-
ject moves water from the Klamath River
and the Lost River Basin, along with run-
off added along the way, into Lower Kla-
math Lake. There was no outlet for the
added waters from Lower Klamath Lake,
and that lake could not contain all the
extra water volume.  Instead of simply
opening the headgates, the Bureau decided
to control the flow of water by making
improvements that essentially followed the
historic path of the Straits.  It excavated
and channelized the Straits and some of
the nearby marshland, turning it into what
is now called the Klamath Straits Drain
(‘‘KSD’’).

The KSD is about 8.5 miles in length.
It originates in Lower Klamath Lake and
follows a straight, channelized path, first
north and then northwest across what was
once marshland between Lower Klamath
Lake and the Straits.  It eventually turns
and hits the historic footprint of the Straits
1.5 miles northwest of the historic conflu-
ence between the Straits and Lower Kla-
math Lake. It then essentially follows the
path of the Straits to the Klamath River.

There are two pumping stations along
the route of the KSD that keep water
flowing from Lower Klamath Lake to the
Klamath River.  After the water passes
through the second pumping station, it
flows via gravity for two miles to the point
of confluence with the Klamath River.
The pumping stations are not always ac-
tive.  They are used to keep the water
elevation level in the KSD within a certain
operating range.

Plaintiff ONRC Action is an environ-
mental group based in Oregon.  It filed
this action as a citizen suit under section
505(a) of the Clean Water Act, (‘‘CWA’’),
33 U.S.C. § 1365(a).  ONRC contends that
the Bureau and other Defendants violated
the CWA by discharging pollutants from
the KSD into the Klamath River without a
permit.

The CWA limits the ‘‘discharge of pollu-
tants,’’ a term broadly defined by the Act
to mean, in relevant part, ‘‘any addition of
any pollutant to navigable waters from any
point source.’’  Or. Nat. Desert Ass’n v.
Dombeck (‘‘ONDA’’), 172 F.3d 1092, 1095–
96 (9th Cir.1998) (quoting 33 U.S.C.
§ 1362(12)), cert. denied, 528 U.S. 964, 120
S.Ct. 397, 145 L.Ed.2d 310 (1999).  ‘‘Point
source’’ is broadly defined as ‘‘any discer-
nible, confined and discrete conveyance,
including but not limited to any pipe, ditch,
channel, tunnel, conduit, well, discrete fis-
sure, container, rolling stock, concentrated
animal feeding operation, or vessel or oth-
er floating craft, from which pollutants are
or may be discharged.’’  33 U.S.C.
§ 1362(14).  While the Act recognizes that
nonpoint source pollution also contributes
to the degradation of water quality, it
‘‘provides no direct mechanism to control
nonpoint source pollution.’’  ONDA, 172
F.3d at 1097.

The CWA makes unlawful the addition
from a point source of any pollutant to
navigable waters without a permit.  33
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U.S.C. § 1311(a). The Klamath River is a
navigable water.  Plaintiff contended that
Defendants were discharging pollutants
via the KSD into the River without a per-
mit and without taking the necessary steps
to mitigate the discharge of pollutants as
required under such a permit.  Defendants
argued that a permit was not required to
operate the KSD.

The Defendants filed a motion for sum-
mary judgment, and Plaintiff filed a cross-
motion for partial summary judgment.  A
magistrate judge issued a Report and Rec-
ommendation that recommended granting
summary judgment in favor of the Defen-
dants and denying partial summary judg-
ment for the Plaintiff.  The recommenda-
tion was based on conclusions that the
discharge of water from the KSD to the
Klamath River was exempted from the
requirement for a permit under the CWA
by the Water Transfers Rule adopted by
the Environmental Protection Agency, 40
C.F.R. § 122.3(I), and that adoption of the
Rule was properly within the EPA’s au-
thority.  The district court adopted the
Report and Recommendation and entered
summary judgment in favor of Defendants.

Plaintiff timely appealed.

II. Discussion

In reviewing a summary judgment, we
apply the same standard as the district
court, determining whether there are any
genuine disputes of material facts, viewing
the evidence in the light most favorable to
a nonmoving party.  Olsen v. Idaho State
Bd. of Medicine, 363 F.3d 916, 922 (9th
Cir.2004).  We may affirm summary judg-
ment on any ground supported in the rec-
ord.  Video Software Dealers Ass’n v.
Schwarzenegger, 556 F.3d 950, 956 (9th
Cir.2009).

After the district court entered its deci-
sion in this case, the Supreme Court issued
its opinion in Los Angeles County Flood
Control Dist. v. Natural Resources De-
fense Council, ––– U.S. ––––, 133 S.Ct.
710, 184 L.Ed.2d 547 (2013), providing a
simpler path to resolving this appeal.1  In
that case, the Supreme Court considered
the question of whether ‘‘the flow of water
out of a concrete channel within a river
rank[s] as a ‘discharge of a pollutant’ ’’
under the CWA. Id. at 711.  The Court
answered that question in the negative.  It
held that ‘‘pumping polluted water from
one part of a water body into another part
of the same body is not a discharge of
pollutants under the CWA,’’ id. at 711,
citing to its prior decision in South Florida
Water Management Dist. v. Miccosukee
Tribe, 541 U.S. 95, 109–12, 124 S.Ct. 1537,
158 L.Ed.2d 264 (2004).  The L.A. County
Flood Control decision acknowledged that
‘‘storm water is often heavily polluted.’’
133 S.Ct. at 712.  Nonetheless, it is the
addition of pollutants from a point source
that is prohibited under the CWA, and the
Court held that ‘‘no pollutants are ‘added’
to a water body when water is merely
transferred between different portions of
that water body.’’  Id. at 713.  A water
transfer counts as a discharge of pollutants
under the CWA only if the two separate
bodies of water are ‘‘meaningfully distinct
water bodies.’’  Id. (quoting Miccosukee,
541 U.S. at 112, 124 S.Ct. 1537).

The record in this case demonstrates
that the waters of the KSD are not mean-
ingfully distinct from those of the Klamath
River.  Determining whether waters are
meaningfully distinct is a factual undertak-
ing.  See Miccosukee Tribe, 541 U.S. at
110–12, 124 S.Ct. 1537.

1. As a result, we do not reach the questions of
whether the discharge of water from the KSD
to the River was exempted by the Water

Transfers Rule, and whether adoption of that
Rule was properly within the EPA’s authority.
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While the facts here are not exactly like
those in L.A. County Flood Control, there
are significant similarities.  Like the chan-
nelized riverbed in L.A. County Flood
Control, the KSD is essentially an im-
proved version of a previously existing
natural waterway, the Straits.  The KSD
restored a longstanding hydrological con-
nection that was interrupted by human in-
tervention when the headgates were closed
in 1917, but that connection was restored
more than 70 years ago.  The KSD gener-
ally follows the historic footprint of the
Straits, which connected Lower Klamath
Lake to the Klamath River, and where it
deviates it passes through marshland that
also provided a historical hydrological con-
nection.

In addition, as noted above, much of the
water that flows through the KSD origi-
nated from the Klamath River itself.  The
general flow of water in the Project is
from the Klamath River, through the vari-
ous parts of the Project, into Lower Kla-
math Lake, and back to the Klamath River
via the KSD. The water is combined with
other waters, notably waters from the Lost
River Basin, from spring-fed streams and
presumably from runoff like the storm wa-
ter added to the river channels involved in
L.A. County Flood Control.  Still, it is
evident that a substantial portion of the
waters returned to the Klamath River by
the KSD initially came from the Klamath
River itself.

To be sure, the KSD is not simply a
replacement for a historical natural con-
nection.  The KSD uses two pumping sta-
tions to maintain the water level and en-
sure the flow of water into the Klamath
River, although the pumps are not in oper-
ation at all times.  But there was a pump
used to link different water bodies against
the flow of gravity in Miccosukee Tribe,
and that did not mean that those bodies of
water had to be considered meaningfully

distinct.  541 U.S. at 110–11, 124 S.Ct.
1537.

In considering whether the KSD was a
navigable water covered by the CWA, the
district court found that ‘‘the [KSD], like
the Klamath Straits, creates a hydrological
connection between the Klamath River and
Lower Klamath Lake.’’ It went on to find
that if the headgates and the pumps were
removed, it would be possible for water to
flow between the Klamath River and Low-
er Klamath Lake. Those waters are not
meaningfully distinct.

III. Conclusion

As the waters flowing into the Klamath
River from the KSD are not meaningfully
distinct, a permit is not required under the
CWA. We affirm the summary judgment
entered by the district court in favor of
Defendants.

AFFIRMED.
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